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PRESENT: Dana Duckro 
  Jennifer Bowersock 
  Jacquelin Greenwood 
  Karen McGill  
  Jeff Owens, Chair 
 
Also present was City Manager Melissa Dodd. 
 
CALL TO ORDER:  Chairman Owens called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm. 
    
ROLL CALL:  Mrs. Duckro, yes; Mrs. Bowersock, yes; Mrs. Greenwood, yes; Mrs. McGill, yes; Chairman 
Owens, yes. 
 
FORMAL APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 
 
After polling members of Board, as there were no corrections or additions to the regular meeting 
minutes of September 12, 2019, Mr. Owens declared the minutes approved as written. 
 
OLD BUSINESS - none 
 
NEW BUSINESS:   

• VRB Case #19-5: Architectural Improvements and Signage (38 N Main St) 

 The City Manager explained that this request is by the new owners of the Dyer Construction/Diamond 
Concrete building.  They are renovating and starting a new business in the location that pays homage 
to the building’s beginnings as a horse livery for the hotel.  The name of the new business will be The 
Livery.  The siding is being upgraded, the front window enlarged, the removal of the rear door, and  the 
addition of barn doors and roll-up doors to the side and rear elevations. 

Jessica and Mike Bettencourt, owner Bella Baby saw an opportunity to add an event space to 
Bellbrook.  Mrs. Greenwood commented that she is happy with that plan since she had heard it was 
going to become a wine bar and it is better than a storage area for coffins.  Mrs. Bettencourt is hoping 
to get approval quickly so that construction can begin before winter weather arrives. 

Mr. Owens asked about the signage concerning the sign over the front door.  Mrs. Bettencourt 
answered that the drawings just give a rough idea of location of the sign not what it will say.   

Mrs. Duckro asked about the sign painted on the side of the building and if it includes an arrow. Mr. 
Bettencourt replied that the arrow is there to help customers find the event space which is in the rear 
of the building.  Mr. Owens asked if the arrow was included in the dimensions of the sign because that 
could mean the sign is outside of the zoning requirements. Mrs. Bettencourt answered that the arrow 
was separate but that could be adjusted to meet the standards. 
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Mrs. Duckro asked what the capacity of the building is.  Mr. Bettencourt said he thought the total 
occupancy of the entire building is 95.  

Mrs. Duckro made a motion to approve VRB Case #19-5: Architectural Improvements (38 N Main St).  
Mrs. McGill seconded the motion.  The Clerk called the roll.  Mrs. Duckro, yes; Mrs. McGill, yes; Mrs. 
Bowersock, yes; Mrs. Greenwood, yes; Chairman Owens, yes.  The motion passed 5-0. 

 

• VRB CASE # 19-6: WALL SIGN (22 E FRANKLIN ST) 

Mrs. Dodd explained that this case was a window sign for Thomas and Grushon Insurance Agency.  This 
is a vinyl wrap sign that adheres to the outside of the window.  It is the exact size of the window which 
makes the total 44 square footage which is 4 foot greater that what the code allows.  But to make it 
meet code would leave an empty border and look awkward.  If it was installed on the inside of the 
building it would not be a violation.  If the VRB approves the sign the case will have to go to the BZA for 
a variance. 

Justin Spargo, from Thomas and Grushon said they had not known that the sign would be put on the 
outside of the building.  The decision to add a sign was due to many customers having difficulty finding 
their business.   

Mr. Owens commented that it is a big and ugly sign that covers a large percentage of the front of the 
building.  He added that the fact that this kind of sign could be placed inside the window without 
needing any kind of approval should be looked at.   

Mrs. Duckro made a motion to approve VRB Case #19-6: Wall Sign (22 E Franklin St).  Mrs. Bowersock 
seconded the motion.  The Clerk called the roll.  Mrs. Duckro, yes; Mrs. Bowersock, yes; Mrs. 
Greenwood, yes; Mrs. McGill, yes; Mr. Owens, yes.  The motion passed 5-0. 

 

• VRB CASE # 19-7: GROUND SIGN (64 W FRANKLIN ST) 

The City Manager explained that this is one of several requests by properties owned by Brian Koch.  
This one is for Bellbrook Insurance.  The sign is black and white and made of an aluminum composite. It 
is going on the posts that are already in place. 

The way-finding sign that is also on that property which is not allowed will be removed at some point 
since Mr. Koch is rebranding the Bellbrook Plaza.  

Mrs. Greenwood made a motion to approve VRB Case #19-7: Ground Sign (64 W Franklin St).  Mrs. 
McGill seconded the motion.  The Clerk called the roll.  Mrs. Greenwood, yes; Mrs. McGill, yes; Mrs. 
Duckro, yes; Mrs. Bowersock, yes; Mr. Owens, yes.  The motion passed 5-0. 
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• VRB CASE # 19-8: WALL SIGN (64 W FRANKLIN ST) 

Mrs. Dodd explained that the request is for a sign to be placed on the wall of 64 W Franklin Street 
facing Bellbrook Plaza.  The sign follows the sign requirements and will be 32 sq. ft. and made of a 
plastic composite with an aluminum face.  This is a multi-occupant building but this will be the only sign 
going on it.  It just shows the Dayton Monument logo.  This business does not have visibility from 
Franklin Street.   

Darryl McGill 3846 W Franklin Street, commented that this is a fundamental fairness issue.  If the other 
businesses in building want a sign, it needs to be fairly split among them.  Mrs. Dodd answered that 
this business owner is also the property owner.   

Mrs. Duckro asked about the color of the sign.  It looks to be white or off white according to Mrs. Dodd 

Mrs. Duckro made a motion to approve VRB Case #19-8: Wall Sign (64 W Franklin St).  Mrs. Bowersock 
seconded the motion.  The Clerk called the roll.  Mrs. Duckro, yes; Mrs. Bowersock, yes; Mrs. 
Greenwood, yes; Mrs. McGill, yes; Chairman Owens, yes.  The motion carried 5-0. 

 

• VRB CASE # 19-9: GROUND SIGN (60 W FRANKLIN ST) 

Mrs. Dodd presented this case which is for a ground sign for Bellbrook Village Suites.  This building is 
split to hold multiple businesses.  The current sign is made of five slats that identify the businesses 
inside.  The request is to change the size of several of the slats.  For two of the businesses the slat size 
will be increased to double in size and be more prominent.  Leaving one single slat at the bottom.  Mrs. 
Dodd reached out to Mr. Koch to ask when this sign was originally approved.  Some research needs to 
be done on this sign.  Mr. Owens added that the sign changed since it was HER Realty. 

The board would like to know how many suites are in the building.  Does the size of the slats/typeface 
coincide with the amount of space the business occupies?  There was also a question about the 
visibility of the lowest slat due to the vegetation growing around the base.  Mrs. Duckro asked about 
the word placement. 

Mrs. Duckro made a motion to table VRB Case #19-9 Ground Sign (60 W Franklin St) until more 
information is provided by Mr. Koch.     

 

• VRB CASE # 19-10: GROUND SIGN (26 N WEST ST) 

Mrs. Dodd presented this case for an entrance sign to be placed by BellHOP Café.  This is part of the 
new branding of Bellbrook Plaza.  It is a wayfinding sign to direct traffic into the plaza.  This will be a 5’ 
x 4’ one-sided sign.   
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Mrs. Duckro asked why it is not two-sided because traffic also comes from the other direction.  Mr. 
Owens added that other side of the sign would just be an ugly white piece of board.  Other board 
members agreed and also wanted to know about how the sign will affect the parking spot next to it.    

Mrs. Duckro also asked about the height of the poles and overall height of the signs.  She also 
wondered about the material of the poles.  The request states wooden poles, but the poles for his 
other businesses are metal and so these are not consistent.  Mr. Owens is concerned with the overall 
height due to visibility around it for drivers.   

Mrs. Greenwood asked if the Plaza wayfinding sign would come down as it is a hazard.  She stated that 
the Bellbrook Plaza sign attached to the street sign at the corner of Franklin and S East Streets should 
not be allowed.  Mr. Owens replied that the City has authority to place signage as needed.  Mrs. 
Greenwood asked if that meant any business can get the city to put up a way-finding sign.  She added 
that signs are within the overview of the Village Review Board.  Mrs. Dodd said they could look at 
bringing that sign before the board, but that the one that is there now is temporary.  That’s one of the 
reasons Mr. Koch is requesting approval for this sign.   

Mr. Owens added that the temporary sign was placed by the city when Mr. Koch removed the curb cut 
entrance near the Dairy Shed which he thinks is great.  Mrs. Greenwood asked if that was going to be a 
policy the city makes to be able to put signs on roadway signs.  Mrs. Dodd agreed to bring other signs 
to the board. 

The board also wants to know if there will be any lights.  Mrs. Dodd answered that the request is 
missing a lot of necessary information.  The board would like to see all of the information about the 
sign including the graphic.  Due to the missing information needed for this request, Mrs. Bowersock 
made a motion to table VRB Case #19-10 Ground Sign (26 N West St).  Mrs. McGill seconded the 
motion.   

 

• VRB CASE # 19-11: GROUND SIGN (60 W FRANKLIN ST) 

Mrs. Dodd started the discussion by saying that this request was put together quickly by Mr. Koch. 

Mrs. McGill stated that she did not like that all of the business names are gone from the new version or 
that the board was cork.  Mrs. Dodd said it would not be cork, but something that is easily changeable 
for listing events that is weather resistant.  This is probably going to have a closure something like what 
the Presbyterian Church has.   

Mr. Owens opined that he liked the idea of getting rid of all the little signs.  Mrs. McGill disagreed 
because people need to know what is back in the Plaza.  Mr. Owens added that he appreciates all the 
work that Mr. Koch has done.  He wondered if an electronic display would solve that problem since the 
board has already approved such signs.  Mrs. Dodd said she would not encourage more electronic signs 
downtown.  Mr. Owens said he thinks they are useful and do not need to be flashy. 
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Mrs. Dodd said that the size of the current signs are pedestrian-sized and not legible for drivers on 
Franklin Street unless it is a recognizable logo.  Mrs. Duckro asked if the sign could be something like 
the Bellbrook Village Suites sign with slats.  Then some slats could list the businesses and others could 
be switched out for events.  This would provide a consistency.  Mrs. Dodd relayed that the problem has 
to do with any changes to what businesses are located in the Plaza.  This idea eliminates the cost 
involved with producing the business names.   

Mrs. Duckro wondered if the businesses in the Plaza know they are about to lose their visibility.  She 
added that they do want to support the businesses we have in Bellbrook.  The board wonders how 
much it costs to change a slat.  Mr. Owens said there needs to be a way to keep the posted signs more 
current citing that HER Realty moved over two years ago.   

The board requested a visioning conversation with Mr. Koch before he pays for a conceptual drawing.   

Mrs. Duckro made a motion to table VRB Case #19-9 Ground Sign (60 W Franklin St).  Mrs. McGill 
seconded the motion.   

 
• Tony Cali, organizer and chairperson of Bellbrook By Design  

Mr. Cali described that the inspiration for this community group came when he attended the 
Downtown Revitalization meetings this summer. He owns the AllState Insurance company in town.  
The treasurer and secretary both live in Bellbrook.  So far, the committee, along with the others in the 
group have been busy working on their visioning for wat they want to be.  They are working with 
Greene Giving to start a 501C organization.   They are meeting with all the local service groups to 
spread the word.  There is a lot of energy after hearing from the consultant and the city administration 
which he wanted to keep going.   

The group is not looking to take over any of the good works other service organizations are doing, but 
to provide support to them by linking people with skills and ideas with projects in our city.  

Mr. Cali asked if the board had any questions for him and what is the best way to learn about the 
Village Review Board’s objectives.  Mr. Owens said to start with the Village Review Board information.  
Mr. Cali said he is going to read it along with the Comprehensive Plan.   

Mr. Cali recounted stories from Michael Nettis, Brian Koch and others.  They are creating a database of 
residents that lists skills and interests.  The website is bellbrookbydesign.org where people can add 
their names to the database or put ideas and projects for our community.   

David Buccalo, 126 Lower Hillside, asked if he is committing to bring any ideas that affect the old 
village, including business ideas, zoning, residential issues, signage, etc., to the Village Review Board 
and not bypass them.  He said the board needs to be completely informed.  Mr. Cali said they will 
follow the rules.  Mr. Buccalo admitted that he didn’t know if that was a rule, but he asked Mr. Cali to 
commit to doing it and make it part of the process.   
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Mr. Cali said that even though his group is not a government entity, they will do their best to abide by 
the rules.  He admitted that they might bring some challenges too.   He also said that it would not 
make sense to bring every idea someone gets before the board before they explore the idea 
themselves.   

Mr. Buccalo asked if Mr. Cali would get board approval for things like signs for a special event.  They 
don’t want to be the last to know.  He said he thought most of the board lived in the Old Village. Mr. 
Buccalo said there is a general fear of people living in here are going to be excluded from the activity.  
From a business perspective, he believes it makes sense to have good relations with the residents.  Mr. 
Cali said that reminded him of an interesting idea he had heard concerning the old school building that 
would be symbiotic between business and residential.  He also answered, that if there was anyone 
within the city who felt left out of the Bellbrook By Design group, it might be because they did not 
attend any of the Downtown Revitalization meetings this summer.  He welcomes input from the 
residents.  He opined that he would not like an electronic sign across the street from his home, like the 
one the board discussed earlier.   

Mr. Cali closed with a request for everyone to try to get the word out about the new group and joining 
with the other local service organizations.   

 

Mr. Owens discussed a new sign for the Blueberry Café.  The sign is the same but going to be moved 
over closer to the new doorway. 

 

OPEN DISCUSSION 

 

David Buccalo, 126 Lower Hillside, said he thought this board was doing a good job.  He said he is 
concerned that this board is being marginalized to the point of being disbanded, or at least de facto 
disbanded.  The Mayor said it was not.  Mr. Buccalo talked about the sign ordinance which was written 
many years ago saying he was told that the city is exempt from those rules.  The reason for that was so 
that the Police or Service Department would not have to go through an approval process.  At that time 
there was no concept of temporary signs or public art displays.  Mr. Buccalo would like to see that 
loophole closed especially in the old village.  The city should follow the same rules.  The idea of the old 
village zoning came about because the city came to the residents at the time saying they wanted to do 
something to help the old area and in exchange for accepting additional regulations the Village Review 
Board was created.  He recounted that the idea was to keep people from on top of the hill from telling 
people on the bottom of the hill how to live.  It can become very invasive such as telling someone what 
kind of mailbox they need to put up or what color you can put on your house.  Mr. Buccalo said that in 
the old village there is older infrastructure.  He then said he thinks what is happening on the Dart 
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property should be going through this board.  The promise that was made was that you were not going 
to have someone else telling you what to do.  He does not believe people in the old village will just give 
each other a free pass.  He thinks people will maintain standards.  He said Mr. Dart has been given 26 
violations and threatened with over $6,700 in fines.  He said the repairs to that property will cost over 
$100,000.  He said the property is essentially how it was in 1989 when it was a hardware store.  He 
dislikes people saying what the property “should be” when they aren’t stepping up with a checkbook.   
He does not think the BZA/PRC or the Planning Board should have authority over this case.  He would 
like to see the Property Review Board by restricted and their authority over the old village be 
withdrawn and given to the Village Review Board.  He emphasized again that this is the most important 
board in the city.   

 
ADJOURN 
 
Being no further business to come before this regular session of the Chairman declared the meeting 
adjourned at 7:00 pm. 
 
 
______________________________________ 
Jeff Owens, Chairman 
 
____________________________________ 
 Pamela Timmons, Clerk of Council  
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